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~ President’s Message ~ 

Continued on page 4 

Dear FCOC Friends, 
 
I hope this letter finds you happy and healthy in your travels thru-out our country.  
 
As many of you may have found out, in the past six weeks the Hawk house has gone thru some 
rough times. My wife Dorothy has been diagnosed with breast cancer. By the time you read this 
the surgery will be over. With your support and your many prayers she will be on her way to a 
speedy recovery. You all know how much I believe in prayer power. With the help of our good 
Lord, I feel confident that with his help, she will put this behind her.  
 
Because of this difficulty, Dorothy and I could not make the Perry or Lazy Days Rallies.  Boy 
what an empty feeling. We have been to 12 rallies since we joined FCOC and we know that we 
missed a good one. We were kept aware of the happenings and things that went on at the Perry 
Ga. FCOC Business Meeting. What a fantastic turn-out. Nearly 500 members in attendance, 
Wow!!! During this rally time, I turned the duties of the President over to Bill Buck, the Executive 
VP.  I want to thank Bill for stepping up and taking over with just a few weeks to get it together. 
I am told that he did a wonderful job. Things went well at the business meeting. Freightliner Cus-
tom Chassis introduced a new program  using the resources of Daimler/Chrysler to offer a fi-
nance program especially for FCOC members. FCCC will offer this for a short time depending on 
the results of course. So, if you are planning to purchase a new Freightliner Chassis based motor 
home, call Kathy Kyzer at (864) 487-1700 and she will direct you to the right people. Oh I 
should also tell you that this is a special rate only available to FCOC members. You can be pre-
approved if you desire and shop around for the model you want. My thanks to Tony Sipple and 
Dean Schaper for working hard to get this program started.  
 
Now on to the Lazy Days Rally. All I heard were great comments from many that attended. My 
thanks to Rally Masters Pete & Alice Pizzano and Assistant Rally Masters Roy & Kathy Hopper 
for a job well done. I also heard that an extra treat at this rally was that FCCC passed out $25.00 
gift cards. Thank You FCCC and the folks that came to be with the FCOC members at the rally.  
And that includes the FCCC President Mr. Bob Harbin. Thank you Bob for being at the rally.  
 
Participating at a rally is a great help to those that organize the procedures. Both Perry and Lazy 
Days had a lot of people volunteer for different duties: from Tram workers and Pizza servers to 
all the volunteers at Lazy Days. I say to all of those folks that helped, “Thank You!!” I really real-
ize this club is the best in FMCA and it is because we have so many people that want to help. 
This is what  separates FCOC from all the others and it shows at these rallies. Again a BIG 
THANK YOU to all those involved. Most of you understand how difficult it is to run a successful 
rally, but the rallies are successful because of your helping hands. 
 
Some other news that is now out for printing. You know a club like ours is supported by a major   
company, FCCC. Within that company is a man who has been the best supporter anywhere. His 
name is Dean Schaper, Marketing/Sales Manager of FCCC. Dean Schaper has been a strong 
leader on our behalf and has brought a lot of contributions and implemented a lot of great ideas 
to our club.  
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Well Dean has decided to retire from FCCC and I will tell you we will all miss his leadership at 
FCCC. His date of retirement is around July 1st. I understand that Dean may come to an FCOC 
rally or two - I sure hope he will. I also feel confident that Dean has created a well trained staff 
of folks that will continue to support our club. It is Dean’s leadership that has been a real benefit 
to FCOC. So if you get by Gaffney and want to say good luck and enjoy retirement, I encourage 
you to do so. All I can say is Thank You Dean for supporting me personally and supporting this 
great club. See what is coming to FCOC. We are growing at such a fantastic rate that the board 
of directors decided to create areas as FMCA has done. This will allow area rallies to be held 
which will provide FCOC activities closer to home for many more members. The majority of 
members at this rally were from the eastern side of the US. This also told us that with 6000 
coach members we have to offer more than just 2 rallies per year, and that is our plan. We are 
going to establish the same geographical area boundaries as FMCA. We are initially activating 
three or four areas. When these areas are operational, additional areas will become active. 
 
Until we meet again, please keep us in your thoughts and prayers. 
 
Take Care of each other 

Ken Hawk 
Ken Hawk 
President 
 

 

It’s not the destination                  
… it’s the journey 

Disclaimer 
FCOC is not to be held responsible for personal statements, opinions, or representations advanced in papers, chapter    
newsletters, web site, in discussions  at any meetings or its Internet site and Discussion Forums, or the validity of           
statements contained in any advertisements or printed material of the FCOC chapter of the International Area of 
FMCA.  

 Cell phone companies are charging us $1.00 to $1.75 or 
 more for 411 information calls when they don't have too. 
 Most of us do not carry a telephone directory in our 
 vehicle, which makes this situation even more of a 
 problem. When you need to use 
 the 411 information option, 
 simply dial: (800) FREE 411, or (800) 373-3411 without 
 incurring any charge at all. Program this into your cell 
 phone now. 
 This is the kind of information people don't 
 mind receiving, so pass it on to your family and friends. 
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Dear FCOC Members, 
 
My first six months at FCCC have been exciting.  At FCCC we are 
gearing up for many changes including the EPA 07 engine  
emissions.  With the Sprinter no longer in Gaffney, we are  
reorganizing our manufacturing facility to add a third production 
line for Walk In Van chassis.  We have also built an addition to our roll 
test building that will house two chassis dynos that will allow us to 
perform additional tests required for the ‘07 engines. 
 
I had the pleasure of attending your Business Meeting in Perry GA as 
well as the owner’s club rally in Tampa FL.  I believe these rallies are 
an excellent opportunity for us to learn from you and for you to learn 
more about the chassis.  Both events were well attended by FCOC 
members.  Especially satisfying was the high number of “First Timers” 
at Lazydays. 
 
As I mentioned at the club meeting, I have owned three motorhomes 
and know how important the chassis is to having an enjoyable experi-
ence.  My focus at FCCC will be building a quality chassis that meets 
or exceeds your expectations. 
 
 
I would like to wish all of you safe travels during the next few months 
and I look forward to seeing you at the Redmond FMCA rally or the 
next time you are in Gaffney, SC. 
 
 
 
Sincerely 
Bob Harbin 
Bob Harbin 
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Farewell letter to my friends at FCOC 
Dear friends, 
 
After 34 years in the truck and chassis business I am going to retire 
from FCCC the end of June. My successor will be Jonathan Randall 
who will be coming on board June 1st. Jonathan comes to us from our 
corporate headquarters in Portland where he was the director of mar-
keting for the truck group. Jonathan will be adding a new dimension 
to the department with his extensive background in marketing. 
 
I started working with RVs in 1989 and remember when our old friend Irv Steele         
approached me back in 1994 and suggested we form an Oshkosh Chassis Owners Club.  
It sounded like a great idea and a win-win situation. Club members would have an      
avenue to learn more about their chassis, have an opportunity for fellowship at club   
rallies and we would have a sounding board for feedback on chassis issues and concerns. 
The first club meeting was in Las Cruces, NM in April of 1995 and we had a club with 
about 35 members. 
 
Then in June of 1995 the Oshkosh Chassis Division was sold to Freightliner and the club 
was renamed the Freightliner Chassis Owner’s Club (FCOC) and has grown to almost 
6000 members thanks to all your hard work and dedication. 
 
Looking back over the past 12 years the club has certainly been a Win-Win for both of 
us. We have had an opportunity to have a sounding board out of which several ideas 
have spawned. 
 
When we heard that club members were not happy with the level of service at the 
Freightliner dealers we instituted the OASIS program to identify those dealers that     
catered to the RV customer. You gave us an avenue for feedback on your dealer           
experiences that allowed us to measure dealer performance and weed out or work with 
those dealers that were not performing. 
 
After Freightliner acquired a stake in the Travel Centers of America we worked with 
them to develop a program for FCOC members. After the Daimler and Chrysler merger 
we introduced the new car discount purchase program that allowed club members to 
purchase Chrysler cars and trucks under dealer invoice. This year we introduced a      
special financing program to club members through our affiliates at Daimler Chrysler 
Truck Financing (DCTF). And like Ken Hawk always says “don’t throw away your fork 
because there is more coming” because we are always looking for something new we can 
provide FCOC club members. 
 
I have certainly enjoyed working with the club and seeing it grow and prosper. And who 
knows you may just see me at club events supporting FCCC in the future or I may just 
have to buy a motorhome and try out the lifestyle all of you have bragged about all 
these years. 
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I also plan to help out my wife, Rae, with her business which is supplying preschool 
teachers with curriculums that promote literacy. So maybe I can combine the           
motorhome and her project and travel the country side selling her books. So if you 
know of any preschool teachers out there that need some help send them our way or 
send them to www.readitonceagain.com. 
 
Take care ya all, 
 
Dean Schaper 

Dear Fellow FCOCERS, 
 

 What a wonderful outpouring of love I have received from 
 you all.  For information to those who, like Ken & I were     
unable to attend the March rally, I have been diagnosed with a very 

aggressive  form of breast cancer. 
 
We have been in Big “D” taking all the tests necessary and surgical procedures re-
quired to put this ugly disease out of our lives. 
 
The support you all have shown to me has meant more than mere words can express.  
I thank you from the bottom of my heart for your interest and love. 
 
 Fondly, Dorothy Hawk 

HELP WANTED 
 
Your club needs volunteers. We need a few people to volunteer for some 
duties that really are not too difficult. Your team of officers will help in 
any way we can. 
 

Currently we need a Rally Master for Yakima Washington FCOC Rally. This one should be easy except 
that you would have to check to see that things are done correctly. Most of his work has been done, 
such as Rally Sites, Caterer, and all we need is to contact the Entertainment people for confirmation.  
 
We also could use help in the area of AREA CO-ORDINATER. This is the job of a person that would run 
an area such as a small FCOC group. The job would be to appoint Rally Masters and hold small rallies 
in their respective area. Again, your FCOC team of officers will help in any way possible.  
 
To apply or inquire about the job, call the Volunteer Co-coordinator 
Rick Kennedy.     (410) 353-6224   e-mail  fcocvol@hotmail.com 
Thank You in Advance   
 
Ken 
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Freightliner Chassis Owners Club Membership Renewal Application 

Name ________________________________________ Application Date__________________         

Co-Pilot ______________________________________________________________________ 

Phone (______) _______________________ Cell Phone (_____) ________________________ 

Address_______________________________________________________________________  

City ______________________________________ State ____________ Zip _______________    

E-Mail __________________________________ Circle One Freightliner, Oshkosh, John Deere  

Manufacturer of Motor home __________________ Model________________ Year__________ 

Length _______Vin # of Chassis ______________________________        Purchase 

Date__________________  Applicant must have an FMCA # ___________________  or Applied 

for #.                  Application Date_________ 

Dues are $10.00 per Year or 5 Years for $45.00 US Dollars 

   Send to:  FCOC c/o Kathy Kyzer   

552 Hyatt St.  Gaffney, SC. 29341                                                                 

(864) 487-1700 

 
COME WITH US TO ALASKA 
 
 
We booked a trip to Alaska for 58 days in 2008.   It is  
with Adventure Caravans.  We would love to have folks 
from FCOC join us.  Dates are June 18- August 14. 
We will get special pricing for this trip only.  This is a  
limited time offer.  Please call soon if interested. 
 
Clint and Jill Baumann at 216-970-6247. 
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• FMCA’s  78th International  Convention 

August  13, 14, 15 & 16, 2007 

Deschutes County Fair & Expo Center,  

Redmond, Oregon 

• FCOC  Yakima Mountain Post Rally 

August 17, 18, 19, 20 & 21 2007 

Yakima State Fair Park    

Yakima, Washington 

 

 
• Midwest Area Rally 

September 12,- 16, 2007 
 Delaware County Fairgrounds 

Manchester, Iowa 
 

• South Central Area Rally 
September 25,-28, 2007 

Missouri State Fairgrounds 
Sedalia, Missouri 

 
• Rocky Mountain Area Rally 

October 3,-6, 2007 
San Juan County Fairgrounds, McGee Park 

Farmington, New Mexico 
 

Register for 
these events 

online at 
www.fmca.com 
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Fellow FCOC Folks 
 
 First, my subject for this newsletter is about medical insurance and an experience we had just re-
cently. This is not to slam any Insurance company or agency but to help you be aware of some of the 
things that can and do happen to us.  
 Most of us over 65 are eligible for Medicare and then we choose a supplement insurance com-
pany to take up the expenses where Medicare leaves off. We usually have the opportunity to change sup-
plement companies only once per year. Well here is our story; 
 Dorothy & I were asked by our primary physician to please evaluate a certain insurance company 
that might benefit both parties. We did just that and found that we have a need that many of them don’t 
include. That need as motor homers, we travel all over the country and would never know when we 
would need a doctor. Point #1  not mentioning the company, except that we could only go to a small list 
of doctors in any other area besides Dallas. That meant that we could only get sick or need medical at-
tention in Dallas. Impossible I say…  Yup. That company did not fill the bill for us traveling around. Well, 
this presentation by 3 gentlemen did maybe bring out that there maybe was a plan that would fit us 
more with our needs. After some research, Dorothy and I landed on a company that would cover us all 
around the country. Another advantage was that this company would save us approximately $320.00 
per month. We would have to pay 0, yes zero premium. We signed up with the feeling of insecurity in our 
decision, but we did it anyway. That meant that we would have to cancel Medicare and the supplement 
as well. Ok let’s try it for $320.00 per month, yes go for it. They told us they would take care of canceling 
these 2 companies. They assured us that we could use any doctor in the country and that was our big-
gest concern. We did it and now for “the rest of the story” About 45 days into this new found money and 
still feeling like we should have been more cautious, we checked again because we were heading for 
Georgia and then Florida. The claims lady said that the plan had changed since we signed up. In order to 
get care for anything and then anywhere, we had to go to the emergency room in any state and or hospi-
tal. We looked closer and found that this is not what we signed so the cancellation process began.  
 Now for the fun !!! We sent letters to the new company to cancel as of Feb. 1st and they said they 
would contact Medicare and our supplement company to get us re-instated.  How nice of them.!! Well 
they did not contact anybody.  
 As you may know things are starting to happen with Dorothy and surgery is now in the conver-
sation. We told all the doctors and the hospital to go back to Medicare. The new company told them to go 
ahead and send the bills to them and they would take care of things. Well they did not and the bills start 
coming in from the new company and they are paying much less that their policy states. Oh Help!!!! More 
calls to Medicare and the supplement and of this day, April Medicare and the supplement say that we are 
re-instated and not to worry.  
 I feel confident that the Medicare and supplement people will come thru but my bringing this up 
is a warning to all of us that expect to get what the contract says.  
 I did not mention the names of the new company and will not because it is libel but if you want to 
call us we will help you thru a potential crisis  
 If we had not needed to process any claims, we would be way ahead. As it turns out we will be 
happy paying our $320.00 per month for the security of getting all the bills paid.  
 We find out from the new company that Medicare gives them $10,000 per person and that is 
why we did not have to pay a premium. Interesting business eh?? 
 If this has opened up one person’s eyes or thought process, then we have been successful in 
bringing this subject up. Please take care and especially be ware of new found money lurking in the 
bushes. Have a wonderful summer and I hope we will see you in Redmond and in Washington . 
 
 God Bless  
 Dorothy & Ken 
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Action @ Perry GA. 

O.K…. Let’s GO! 

Entertainment  @ FMCA Perry GA …  

Thanks to All that Joined In ... 
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Checking In ... 

Good Food & Lots of  It !!! 
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A ~ G r r r  8 ~ Rally Committee!! 

And the Winners Are ……. 

The Julian’s receiving the Fantasy Tours Prize ..  
Congratulations ! 

Pete Pizzano presenting a check for 
$2655 to Ron Maffei, General Manager 
of the Lazy Days Partners Foundation  
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FCOC Caravan to the Redmond 2007 FMCA Convention                         
Charlie & Ruth Hoffstatter Caravan Organizers                                                     

          Phone # 512-567-1499 or 888-218-0008                                   
 E-mail~~ crvacc@yahoo.com                                    

On Sunday, August 12th,  2007, we will be assembling at the parking lot of the Redmond 
High School in Redmond, Oregon for our caravan into the Redmond FMCA Convention 
grounds. We have use of the High School Parking lot until 1:00 PM. Overnight parking 

will  NOT BE PERMITTED  on the night of the 11th.  Our entry time slot into the FMCA Con-
vention  is 1:00 PM. Please arrive on the 12th at the parking lot by at least 11:30 AM so we 
can hand out the necessary materials. If you need to pick up FMCA entry credentials from 
the FMCA Will Call area, you will need to do that before coming to the High School. It is 

about  4  miles from the High School to the FMCA Convention site.  I would recommend that 
you go to the Will Call area the day before or early on Sunday morning. At 12:00 PM we will 

have a short meeting to go over entry and caravan details. We will be leaving the High 
School grounds around  12:45 PM for our journey into the FMCA Convention parking area. 

  
We will use CB channel 7 to communicate during the caravan. 

 
We need a volunteer to be tail gunner with a cell phone. If you would like to do that please 

contact Charlie Hoffstatter before we meet on the 12th. or contact the caravan leader on the 
12th.                                                                                       

The Redmond High School address is 675 SW Rimrock Dr.,  Redmond, Or. 97756 
The phone number is (541)  923-4800                                                           

The directions to the Redmond High School are as follows: 
                                                                                         

Coming from the North, South or East go to intersection of US Hwy 97 and 
Hwy 126 ( SW Highland Ave. ) in the center of Redmond. Take Hwy 126 west 2.4 miles and 

then turn right on SW Rimrock DR. High School parking lot will be on your left shortly after 
turning onto SW Rimrock DR.                                                                 

                                                                                         
Coming in from the West (Sisters) take Hwy. 126 (SW Highland Ave. ) 18 miles east. Then 

turn left on SW Rimrock DR. High School parking lot will be on your left shortly after 
turning onto SW Rimrock DR. 

                                                                                         
We will be looking for you there !!! 

 Many thanks to Karen Tompkins at Redmond High School.  
 

CONTACT US IF YOU WILL BE GOING @ 512-567-1499 OR TOLL FREE 888-218-0008  OR 
AT OUR E-MAIL ADDRESS  crvacc@yahoo.com 

NOTE:  
 When registering for the FMCA Convention make sure you register for General Parking 

Area.  This will allow you to run your generator from 7:00 AM till 11:00 PM.  
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YAKIMA MOUNTAIN FCOC RALLY 
Registration Form 

(Registration Deadline August 1, 2007) 

August 17th to August 21st, 2007 
Yakima State Fairgrounds  

1301 S. Fair Ave. 
Yakima, WA 

FMCA # ______________  
Pilot: ____________________________________________     _______________________ 

  Last Name                          First Name                       Name Tag         

Co-Pilot: __________________________________________   _____________________ 

  Last Name                          First Name                        Name Tag       

Address_____________________________________________________________________ 

City_______________________     St____     Zip Code _______                            

Primary Phone # _____________________   Other Phone # __________________________ 

E-mail Address_______________________________________________________________            
   (Registration confirmations will be sent to the e-mail listed above, otherwise confirmations will be mailed) 

In order to recognize special dates, please indicate any birthdays or anniversaries occurring 

during the dates of the Rally:  _________________________                                       

Do you have any special meal requirements:________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

First time at FCOC rally? Yes___No___     Handicapped Parking?    Yes___ No____         

Red Hat Tea: Yes ___ No ___     Can you help during the Rally?    Yes___ No____           

Mfg of Coach_____________________  Model____________________    Length______   
We have 200 sites reserved with full hook-ups. Over's will still have electric, water and pumper truck.   

 Make check payable to FCOC for $295.00 and Mail to:                                      

  Rick & Donna Kennedy       Email: FCOCVol@hotmail.com              

  158 Rainbow Drive #5878                Phone: (410) 353-6224                     

  Livingston, Texas 77399                                                                          

       ============================ cut here =============================       

Request parts for pick-up at Yakima Rally, August 17, 2007                                         

Name: _____________________________________              FMCA No._____________ 

Coach Mfg: ______________________     Model: ________________   Engine: __________ 

Engine Number, if available: ________________________Vin Last 6 digits_______________ 

Filter Number: Air: ______________       Oil:_______________  Fuel: ____________  

Special services desired, time permitting: __________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 
Service Techs can spend 1 hour on elective service.  Be sure to confirm requested service upon arrival. 
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Freightliner Chassis Owners Club Business Meeting 

Perry, Georgia – March 20, 2007 
 
 The FCOC Business Meeting at Perry, Georgia was called to order at 4:05 p.m. by Execu-
tive Vice President Bill Buck. President Ken Hawk was not able to attend the rally due to a fam-
ily issue. There were 467 club members in attendance.  
 The meeting was opened with an invocation by Ron Griffith followed by the Pledge of             
Allegiance. Then, via cell phone, President Ken welcomed everyone to the business meeting.          
Following Ken’s welcoming remarks, Bill recognized the first-time attendees and the volunteers. 
Both groups were well represented. 
 The club officers present were introduced: Dorothy Casada – National Director, Roy Hop-
per –  Alternate National Director, Priscilla Buck – Secretary, and Tom James – Treasurer. Those         
officers not in attendance were also recognized: Rudy Morris – Web Master Vice President,  
Chuck Belba – Membership Vice President, and Bob Smellie – Newsletter Vice President. 
Bill asked Pete Palasota, our past Treasurer, and Katherine Henley, our past Executive Vice  
President, to stand and be recognized. Both were thanked by a round of applause. Katherine then 
presented her Executive Vice President Plaque and badge hanger to Bill Buck. Arlene and Ron 
Griffith, FCOC’s new Historians replacing Linda and Werner Sharp, were introduced. Caravan 
leaders Charlie and Ruth Hoffstatter were also introduced and thanked for their hard work. 
 Bill next introduced Jay and Donna Blumenthal. Jay is the FMCA National Vice President 
of the International Area. Jay invited everyone to attend the INTO Rally to be held in Harrington,   
Delaware. Jay reminded everyone that FCOC had volunteered to provide security at the INTO 
Rally. He introduced Sonny and Carole Gillespie. Sonny is the Senior Vice President in the       
International Area. Jay also introduced Kathy Rundgren, Vice President in the International Area 
and FCOC’s representative to FMCA. 
 Bill recognized Joanne Durbin who is running for the office of National Secretary. Joanne 
spoke of her qualifications and asked for FCOC’s support. Ginger Painter, the current National          
Secretary was also recognized. 
 Tony Sippel, the New Product Manager for FCCC was introduced and then introduced Bob 
Harbin the President of FCCC. Bob stated that as one who has owned three motor homes, he  
understands our issues and concerns. He hopes that FCCC will be able to meet everyone’s       
expectations. 
 Tony then introduced the rest of the FCCC team, the Caterpillar group, and the Cummins 
and  Detroit Diesel representatives. 
 Tony also spoke about two programs: the Travel Centers of America (TA) Road King Card       
program and a financing program from Essex Credit. TA is making changes to their in-store  
software to allow the Road King Card to be used at any pump. This will allow card holders to 
fuel up on either the truck side or the car side. Tony then explained that Essex Credit will       
provide very attractive interest rates for FCOC members. The member’s actual rate will be based 
on credit-worthiness. These reduced rates will be available for purchases and refinancing. 
 This program will only be available for a limited period of time. Essex Credit will be mail-
ing information to FCOC members in the near future. 
 Bill then moved to the subject of FCOC Officers reports. He stated that since the minutes 
of the previous business meeting were published in the newsletter it was appropriate to accept 
the minutes as  published. He asked for a motion to that effect. A motion was made and sec-
onded. There was no  discussion. The motion to accept the minutes as published passed. 
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 Tom James, the Treasurer, then gave his report. A motion to accept the report was made 
and seconded. There was no discussion and the motion passed. 
 Finally Dorothy Casada, FCOC’s National Director, reported. There are eight National   
Offices up for re-election at the Redmond, Oregon Rally this summer. FMCA membership has 
dropped. This is partially due to the fact that many “first year” members who were given a free 
membership do not renew that membership. Dorothy also stated that the monthly magazine 
has been updated and modernized. 
 Bill reminded everyone at the meeting that FCOC was supplying tram volunteers for the 
Perry rally. Ron Sliger, FCOC’s Tram Captain spoke of the need for additional tram volunteers. 
Enough club members  volunteered to satisfy Ron’s request. 
 Pete Pizzano, the Rally Master for the FCOC Rally at Lazy Days, gave an overview of the 
rally’s schedule and gave directions to Rally Park. He also introduced his wife Alice and Kathy 
and Roy Hopper, the    Assistant Rally Masters. 
 Bill then spoke of the problems using email to communicate with club members. Email 
was used to recruit volunteers for the trams at the Perry Rally. One or more FCOC members  
reported that email sent by our Volunteer Coordinator Rick Kennedy was spam. The request for 
help was sent from fcocvol@hotmail.com. When the complaint was received, Hotmail turned the 
email account off. Rick explained the intent of the messages to Hotmail and they agreed to     
re-activate the account. However, if another complaint is received, they will permanently turn 
off this account. 
 Next Bill described a proposed change to the FCOC’s bylaws. Currently membership is 
based on a    January first to December thirty-first membership year. This means that all       
renewals (with the exception of members in the first through fourth years of a five year        
membership) must be processed in a short period of time. The proposed change will replace the      
membership year renewals with anniversary based renewals. This means that if a new member 
joins FCOC during the month of July, that member’s renewal will be due on July thirty-first in      
subsequent years. The proposed bylaw changes will be posted on the web site and will be voted 
upon at the business meeting in Redmond, Oregon. 
 Bill announced that the Board of Directors has authorized the creation of areas. FCOC 
will have areas identical to FMCA’s areas. Areas will provide many more activities which will be 
closer to member’s homes. The creation of areas does not mean that FCOC is being divided into 
different chapters. FCOC will remain a single chapter. Each area will have an Area Coordinator 
whose primary job is to assure that area events are held. Each Coordinator will also function as 
that area’s member representative to the Board of Directors. 
 Bill also announced that FCOC is investigating the opportunities to work with a         
children’s camp. The intent is to provide support by having members “work” at the camp – not 
by sending donations. The plan is to adopt a camp in an area of the country which will allow  
members to participate throughout the entire year. There will be adequate facilities at the camp 
to allow FCOC members to be comfortable. The hope is that there will be full hook-up sites 
available. 
 This concluded the business to be conducted and Bill turned the meeting over to Roy 
Hopper for the presentation of a number of door prizes. 
 After the door prizes were awarded, Bill asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. A 
motion was made and seconded. The motion passed and the meeting was adjourned at 6:35 pm 
and was immediately followed by the FCOC pizza party. 
 Respectfully submitted, 
 Priscilla Buck 
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From the Desk of Larry Dorer 
 
 
 
SUBJECT: COOLANT 
 
Freightliner Custom Chassis Corp fills the cooling system during chassis production not 
Caterpillar, Cummins, or Mercedes-Benz. Alliance Brand Coolant ALAWS3 50/50 is fac-
tory fill.  However it is not the only coolant that can be used in our cooling systems. 
  
Our factory fill coolant is ethylene glycol with supplemental coolant additives (SCA). Our 
coolant is compatible with distilled or deionized water, low silicate green ethylene glycol 
for diesel engines, Fleetguard (Cummins) coolant with diesel coolant additive (DCA) same 
as SCA, Caterpillar coolant with SCA, and even extended life coolants. The key to adding 
any of these above coolants is that Freeze point and SCA levels must be checked and 
maintained at the proper levels. This should be done even if you use ALAWS3 to top off 
the cooling system 
  
Extended life coolants are not recommended to mix with our coolant because the chemical 
make up is different and two much Extended Life coolant added to our coolant will deplete 
SCA's to the point the cooling system will need to be drained and refilled. Note: There is no 
chemical reaction that will eat cooling system parts.  
  
Adding water reduces ethylene glycol and SCA levels, and requires the coolant be tested 
and has the proper amount of ethylene glycol and SCA added as required. 
  
Adding Green ethylene glycol reduces SCA levels and requires the coolant be tested and 
has the proper amount of SCA added. 
  
Adding Cummins Fleetguard coolant with DCA and Caterpillar coolant with SCA requires 
the coolant be tested to insure proper levels of ethylene glycol and SCA's. 
  
Detroit Diesel Powercool 1 Gallon jug Part number 23528203 is the same coolant formu-
lation as ALAWS3 and many of the Detroit Diesel Distributors carry it. 
 
Testing freeze point and SCA levels can be done by using a coolant test strip. Coolant test 
strips are available from Detroit Diesel, Caterpillar, and Cummins any of these can be used 
with our coolant. Note: you must use the color chart that came with the test strip.   
 
Caution: Test strips have a shelf life of one year. 
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Re-printed by permission of the ATC Freightliner Group, Shannon Evans Mkt Admin  
Asstn 
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Paid Advertisements ... 

Order Now !! 

Exhaust Brake Management System 
The Brake switch is said to automate exhaust brakes in diesel-powered motor homes to a full-time “on” 
position. Since some exhaust brake systems do not work when the cruise control is activated, the in-
creased stopping  ability  provided by the exhaust brake is not available when an emergency stopping 
situation occurs. 
According to product literature, the Brake switch works only when needed, allowing you to coast when 
you want to coast and to activate the exhaust brake when you desire. This providing the protection of the 
exhaust brake 100 percent of the time. Once installed, all that’s required to activate the exhaust brake is a 
tap on the brake pedal.  To deactivate the exhaust brake, simply push on the throttle and return to normal 
driving. The Brake switch is available for $79.95 plus shipping and handling. Be sure and identify yourself 
as a FMCA/FCOC member and receive a 25% discount! For more information  contact: 
BrakeSwitch  P.O. Box 3713  Mooresville,  NC  28117  Phone:  (888) 349-5414 
www.brakeswitch.com     Remember … FCOC members ask for a Club discount ! 
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Oasis Freightliner Service Centers   

DEALER NAME ST DEALER NAME ST DEALER NAME ST 
Empire Truck Sales AL Truck Center of Morton IL Freightliner of Knoxville TN 
BarloWorld AR Truck Ctr of Mt Vernon IL BarloWorld TN 
Barloworld Truck Center 
Inc. AR Truck Ctr of Springfield IL 

Smokey Mountain Truck 
Center TX 

Barloworld Truck Center 
Inc. AR Truck Center of Troy IL Amarillo Truck Center TX 
Freightliner Arizona AZ Hill Truck Sales IN Dallas Freightliner TX 
Los Angeles Freightliner CA Freightliner of Evansville IN Ft. Worth Freightliner TX 
Los Angeles Freightliner CA Duckett Truck Center KY Lubbock Truck Sales Inc. TX 
Bakersfield Truck Center CA Martin Truck Center LA Freightliner of Odessa TX 
San Diego Freightliner CA Baltimore Freightliner MD Freightliner of San Antonio TX 
M & M Coach CA Barr Freightliner MD Bryan Freightliner, LP TX 
Fresno Truck Center CA Wolverine Ftl. Westside MI Houston Freightliner TX 
Sacramento Truck Center CA Freightliner of Kalamazoo MI Beaomont Freightliner TX 
Delta Truck Center CA Grand Traverse Diesel MI Corpus Christi Freightliner UT 
Transwest Trucks CO St Cloud Truck Sales MO Freightliner of Utah, LLC WA 

Transwest Truck Trailer RV CO Kansas City Freightliner MO Valley Freightliner Inc. WI 
Freightliner of Southern 
Connecticut CT Springfield Freightliner MO 

River States Truck and 
Trailer Inc. WI 

Freightliner of Hartford CT Truck Centers Inc. MS 
River States Truck and 

Trailer Inc. WI 
Orlando Freightliner FL Empire Truck Sales MT Truck Country of Iowa Inc. WI 

Lake City Freightliner FL 
Rocky Mountain Truck 
center NC 

Truck Country of Wisconsin 
Inc. WI 

Ocala Freightliner FL Charlotte Freightliner NM 
Truck Country of Wisconsin 

Inc. WI 
Sterling Trucks of Tampa FL Albuquerque FTL NV Truck Country of Wausau WI 
Walsh Freightliner FL Las Vegas Freightliner OH Truck Country Wisconsin WI 
Empire Truck Sales FL Hans' Freightliner OK     
FTL of Chattanooga GA Oklahoma City FTL OK     
Peach State Ford truck 
Sales Inc. GA Fleet Service Center OR     
Atlanta Freightliner North GA Portland Freightliner OR     
Freightliner of DesMoines IA Portland Freightliner PA     

Truck Country of Iowa Inc. IA 
Fyda Freightliner of Pitts-
burg Inc. SC     

Truck Country Quad Cities IA FCCC Service Center SC     
Truck Country of Cedar 
Rapids IA Christopher Trucks SD     
Harrison Truck Centers IA Eddie's Truck Sales TN     
            
For complete address and 
phone numbers go to    
"freightlinerchassisowners  
club.org"           

Our customer assistance line 
gives you access to service 
and support information 24 
hours a day, seven days a 

week.                                
Call 1-800-FTL-HELP. 
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Enjoyable Time for 
All ! 
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Address Service Requested 
VP  Membership        
Chuck Belba     
 624 Royalview St. 
Duarte, CA  91010  

To those that 

Racor  
ECO-Air  
Cleaners  

 

Give’um a Call ! 

Freightliner Custom Chassis Corp. 800-FTL-HELP (800-385-4357) 

Caterpillar RV Engine Support  
 877-777-3126 

Allison Transmissions              
800-524-2303 

800-DIESELS  (800-343-7357) 

Cummins Engine Co. 

800-TIRE-HELP  
 (800-847-3435) 

PRSRT STD 
US POSTAGE PAID 

DALLAS TX 
PREMIT NO. 407 

Detroit Diesel Service 800-445-1980 
www.detroitdiesel.com 

MBE 900 


